Clarification provided to the Panel by the two Govia TOCs regarding their dispute over staff costs
 

"Southern and Southeastern included in their submissions a number of arguments in connection with the split between QX and non-QX applied by Network Rail to staff costs.  We note that Network Rail’s 4 September submission did not address this issue, although it has now resubmitted the section of its 30 June paper that referred to staff costs.  In order that the Panel is clear as to our position, I felt it would be helpful to formulate our understanding of the questions that the Panel is being asked to determine, which are as follows:
"Should the split applied by Network Rail of 95% QX/5% non-QX in respect of staff costs for 2006/7 be revised for each of the Relevant Stations (as defined in the Claimants' submission dated 4 September 2009) to reflect the actual split of activities? If so, should Network Rail assess at its own cost the actual split for each Relevant Station, with such splits either being agreed with the Claimants or, in the absence of agreement, determined by an expert? " "
